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Minutes of the Trust Board Meeting

Tuesday 25 May 2010

Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker (NC)
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley (DA)
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey (MB)
	Deputy Chief Executive & Medical Director

	
	Mr Richard Eley (RE)
	Director of Finance

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert (GH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Patrick Mitchell (PMi)
	Chief Operating Officer

	
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mrs Alison Robertson (AR)
	Director of Nursing

	
	
	

	In Attendance:
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Trust Board Secretary

	
	Mr J-P Moser (JP)
	Director of Communications

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp (TK)
	Director of Strategic Development

	
	Ms Moira Nangle (MN)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	Mrs Sally Storey (SS)
	Interim Director of Human Resources

	
	Mr Alan Thorne (AT)
	Director of Transformation

	
	
	

	
	Mrs Denise Richings (DR)
	Assistant Board Secretary

	
	
	

	Apologies
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe (EG)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton (SH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	
	ACTION

	10.25
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

Fourteen members of the public/staff were present during the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  Those present would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting; however questions from the public would be received following individual clinical team presentations.
	

	
	
	

	10.26
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
	

	
	
	

	10.27
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(10)2
The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 30 March 2010
	

	
	
	

	10.28
	MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING
	

	
	
	

	10.28.1
	24/7 Clinical Site Management
Alan Thorne gave a verbal update on the development of the 24/7 clinical site service team.  Alan presented a summary on the actions taking place within the five work streams which are as follows:
· Development of the 24/7 site services team

· Handover systems and other processes

· Patient safety, clinical assessment and decision making (implementation of the Early Warning Score System)

· Support services redesign

· Audits and measures
Naaz Coker sought clarification on what difference the changes in EWSS would make to patient care, Alan reported that the changes will improve the ability to identify those patients that deteriorate on the standard wards so that the patients are seen by specialist teams as soon as possible.

The aim for the Trust is to have consistent 24/7 care across the Trust, there is a significant way to go, therefore it has been flagged as a strategic objective for the Trust and it has been added to the Assurance Framework as a significant risk.  It was noted that although there has been a change in reporting, this remains a red risk.

It was agreed that the bullet points would be circulated to Board Members.
	A Thorne

	
	
	

	10.29
	General Items for review, discussion or approval
	

	
	
	

	10.29.1
	Chief Executive Report - TB(10)34
David Astley presented the report and highlighted the key areas.  The report referred to an article of pioneering paediatric surgery which had been featured in the Daily Mail and reported on ITN’s London Tonight news programme, a video clip of this feature was shown at the Board meeting.  It was also noted that the Trust had launched a new patient information booklet ‘Welcome to St George’s’
	

	
	
	

	10.29.2
	Divisional presentation - Critical Care: A Strategic Overview
Val Thomas, Divisional Chair for Women’s Services, Paediatrics, Neonatal Services, Maternity, Diagnostics, Therapeutics, Pharmacy and Adult Critical Care outlined the three separate units within Adult Critical Care, however they are aligned to work together to provide for the patient needs.

Andy Rhodes, Consultant in Critical Care and Clinical Director for Adult Critical Care Services gave a strategic overview presentation which included data on activity levels which have been increasing year-on-year 2.4% per year.  It was noted that as service developments take place within the Trust i.e. Trauma and Stroke there will be an impact as additional patients will require critical care and a forecast on 2010/2011 activity was reviewed.  Details of the 2010/2011 Critical Care Directorate Budget were reviewed and the Service Line Reporting portfolio Matrix for the Division.  Andy outlined the strengths and weaknesses within the three units and it was noted the pressures on the critical care units when there are delayed discharges from ward areas and patients cannot be transferred from the critical care units.
Discussion took place around delayed discharges in ward areas and the various causes for this and the impact this has when reporting figures to the PCT’s and the need to ensure that patients are transferred to non-critical areas in a timely manner.  It was noted that single sex accommodation is an issue in the Critical Care units however the DoH guidance states that if there is a clinical priority that the patient needs to be in an intensive care area then that clinical priority overrides the need to be in single sex accommodation.  The problems occur when the patient is ready to transfer out of ITU and there is a delay, then this could become a quality and patient experience issue.
Donald Roy raised concerns around the high efficiency levels within the critical care units and the adverse effect this has when targets are being set in terms of improvement and efficiency.  Donald asked for clarification on whether the delayed discharges related to local or out of the area patients.  Andy reported that patients from the critical care units are discharged onto ward areas not to social services so the delay in transfer from the critical care units are not connected to external agencies.

The Chair thanked the team for their very informative presentation and congratulated the critical care units for their high level of results and performance.
	

	
	
	


	10.30
	Quality and Patient Safety
	

	
	
	

	10.30.1
	Quality Account 2009/2010 – TB(10)35
Alison Robertson presented an overview and the background of Quality Accounts.  The initiative came from the Lord Darzi review in 2007 to ensure that the NHS gives the same emphasis to patient quality and safety as the financial activity and both accounts would be reviewed and signed off at each financial year-end.  The Quality Account is a tool to assure the public that quality is taken very seriously by describing a range of initiatives being done to improve the quality of the patient experience and patient safety standards and give audit details to ensure initiatives are being put into practice.  It was noted that the report had been circulated externally and internally for review and comment and the Equality Impact Assessment will be finalised prior to publication.
Graham Hibbert acknowledged the Quality Account was an excellent document and it is hoped that patients find it useful and it was suggested to ask patients for feedback so that the report can be improved in the future.  Alison reported that work will be taking place with patient groups and service users to plan for the next years report.
Mike Rappolt reported that the Audit Committee had reviewed the report and had also found it an excellent document, it was reviewed by the Audit Committee to get assurance that the statements could be verified within the Trust and the Audit Committee were satisfied this was the case, although it was suggested that the Divisional Chairs endorse the statements prior to the final submission.
Paul Murphy sought clarification on who the target audience would be for the report.  Alison reported that although regulations and guidance have to be followed to produce the report, the key target audience should be the public and patients.  It was noted that the report will be reviewed by the Patient Information Group.

The Trust Board formally approved the Quality Account.
	

	
	
	

	10.30.2
	Quality Report – TB(10)36
Alison Robertson presented the first Quality Report which now replaces the Director of Nursing report.  The report will be split into three sections, Patient Safety, Patient Experience and Clinical Effectiveness to ensure that reporting to the Board is clearer on issues under each domain.  The report did include some data from an outpatient survey, it was noted that since these results were available the findings have improved in terms of patient experience within the outpatient department.

The results from a more recent in-patient survey had been published and these will be reviewed in-depth with an action plan at the next public Board meeting in July.

Paul Murphy sought clarification on how the infection control targets are set and whether there is an acceptable level.  Alison reported that the DoH would say zero tolerance to any avoidable infections, however there is evidence than some infections cannot be avoided because of the severity and acuity of the patient.  The national targets set for this year have changed which are more challenging.
It was noted that messages around infection control have to be reinforced regularly to capture new staff and junior doctors.  It was noted that work is taking place with the infection control team to develop key messages which will be communicated regularly throughout the year.
Mike Rappolt sought clarification on the numbers of incidents reported related to safe staffing levels for the year and whether this was an acceptable level.  Alison advised that ward staffing is reported every morning which flags up the RAG rating, staffing can be affected by illness and adverse weather conditions, however, if there are areas of low staffing in a particular area, members of staff will transfer from other areas, staffing levels are managed well on a daily basis.  It was noted that for this size of organisation the levels are acceptable.
Graham Hibbert sought assurance on achieving an acceptable level of recruitment.  It as noted that recruitment levels had improved, Alison to include more in-depth recruitment data in the next report.

It was noted that data from the Patient Experience Trackers had been lost by the provider company when migrating data.  There have been significant issues with Dr Foster to rebuild the reports and there has now been an extension on the contract to use the trackers effectively.
It was noted that there is a structured programme in place for the Executive Directors to visit clinical areas on a regular basis to seek assurance on patient safety and quality.

The increase in complaints and PAL’s contacts was discussed and this area is being reviewed throughout the Trust.  Hazel Ingram reported that there had been an increase in the numbers of complaints around appointments.  Patrick Mitchell reported these had been related to iCLIP issues and the problems are being resolved.  Hazel to monitor if the problems are still occurring and report back to Alison.
The Board accepted the report and assurances
	A Robertson

July 10

A Robertson

July 10

	
	
	

	10.31
	Governance
	

	
	
	

	10.31.1
	Trust Performance report – TB(10)37
Patrick Mitchell presented the Trust performance report for Month 12 (09/10), it was noted that the CQC have not advised what reports are required for 2010/2011.
Overall, most of the key targets were met, including A&E, 18 weeks also achieved the target, the figures for the cancer target are still being validated.
Mike Rappolt reported that the scorecard reported that appraisals had fallen over the year and he sought clarification on when the Trust expects the figures to improve to an acceptable level with the implementation of the new appraisal system.  Patrick reported the implementation of the new consultant appraisal system should see the percentage rise to 100%, however there are issues with non-medical appraisals and objectives and this should be addressed by the end of the first quarter (July 2010).  It was agreed that the HR and Workforce Committee would oversee the appraisal process to ensure the targets are met.
The Board accepted the report and congratulated the organisation on meeting the 2009/2010 targets.
	S Storey

	
	
	

	10.31.2
	Finance Report – TB(10)38
Richard Eley presented the Trust finance report-(Month 12 (09/10) & Month 1 (10/11).  The April revenue position was £1.98m under achieved compared to the plan which was a poor start to the financial year and considerably worse than that experienced in the same period in 2009/10.  It was noted that income was £1.42m behind target however it was noted that there was deliberate under-booking of clinics during the iCLIP cut-over and the impact was greater than expected, this has also had an impact on the waiting lists.  It was noted that there had also been data issues related to iCLIP, therefore in month two the month one figures will be reviewed again once all the data has been added so that the figures are recorded.
Paul Murphy sought clarification that what was lost in Month one there was a reasonable chance this will be recovered but this is not certain.  Richard Eley confirmed that to be correct.
The Board noted the April position and will review in Month two whether the Trust is in a catch up position.
	

	
	
	

	10.31.3
	Report from the Finance Committee & Annual Report – TB(10)39
G Hibbert confirmed the Finance Committee reviewed the monthly report and commended it to the Board as being comprehensive and fair.  The actions proposed by the Executive were supported.  There were a number of key issues of concern to the Finance Committee which were:
· the backlog of information awaiting input to the system which is hampering a clear view of volume and where the Trust is financially (it is understood that patient safety is not an issue).  The Finance Committee urged the Executive to clear this as a priority and this will be done by the end of June
· a mismatch in budgeting in that a planned reduction in volume following the iCLIP go live was not included in financial phasing.
· problems in energy supply, resulting in increased costs

On the positive side the Finance Committee viewed an improved tool to track CRP progress and suggested this be included in the Board papers.

The Finance Committee had received an update from the Cardiothoracic and Vascular Directorate.  An encouraging paper and presentation was received, displaying much stronger clinical input than when the Finance Committee last reviewed this area. The Finance Committee was concerned that in the past this directorate had not fully operated as a team and, although a major profit earner for the Trust, it could do more to achieve its potential. 
Examples of this include the:

· Drop in market share. 

· Need to strengthen networks

· Need to correct the SLR loss in the Vascular Directorate.

The Directorate had raised certain issues with the Finance Committee where they would seek Board support in:

- speeding up the appointment system

- building networks

- changing culture

The Finance Committee reviewed the 5 Year CRP plan, this is a very challenging programme and the Trust needs to ensure it allocates the required resources and identify any skill gaps to delivering this programme

The Finance Committee received a presentation on e-Rostering which included the launch plans and the Finance Committee strongly supports this two year project, which is a key part of the 5 year CRP plan.  There were some concerns on user involvement in the governance of the project and the committee challenged if the Trust is being bold enough in the savings it is seeking to achieve from the project.

The annual report for 2009/10 was noted and it was agreed that the committee work programme for 2010/2011 will be circulated separately to Trust Board members.

The Board accepted the report from the Finance Committee.
	Richard Eley


	10.31.4
	Compliance Report including Board Assurance Framework – TB(10)40
Peter Jenkinson presented the Compliance report which focuses around the risk assurance and compliance elements of Governance.  The new report format was welcomed.
In future the report will include the Assurance Framework, however this is still being developed for 2010/11 through the Executive Risk Committee.  The top operational and strategic risks had been identified in the report and these will be built into the Assurance Framework.  It was noted that a new risk had been added which was around the current infection control outbreak of Norovirus.

An amendment to the report was noted under 3.3 (page 5), it was noted that the Trust had preliminary achieved a score of 3 in just 3 areas not 5 as stated, figure 3 on page 6 was correct.  The outcome of the other 2 areas is awaited from the Audit Commission.
Mike Rappolt sought assurance on the authorisation procedures for agreeing settlements to legal claims.  It was noted that all clinical claims are authorised by the NHSLA as they decide the amount and make the payments.  Any staff claims are reported through the Nominations and Remunerations Committee, any other claims are dealt with via the Courts and external solicitors. 

The Board accepted the report and assurances
	

	
	
	

	10.31.5
	Report from the Audit Committee and approval of final accounts– TB(10)41 / TB(10)42
The Audit Committee minutes from the meeting held on 24 March were noted which were reported verbally at the last Trust Board meeting on 30 March.

The Audit Committee Annual Report, Terms of Reference & draft Work plan for 2010/11 were noted for information.  It was noted that the updated work plan and copy with explanation notes will be circulated to Board members.
A verbal report from the meeting held on 21 May was received, at this meeting the Committee reviewed the Trust’s accounting policies and assumptions and endorsed them.
After detailed review of the Annual Accounts the Audit Committee was pleased to recommend them to the Board subject to a small number of minor amendments which the Audit Committee delegated to the Chair to agree prior to the Board meeting, these had been incorporated into the accounts and a final copy of the accounts were available at the Board meeting for review.  It was noted that the External Auditors had also approved the final accounts.  The Audit Committee congratulated the Finance Department for their hard work in preparing the end year accounts so quickly.
The Audit Committee endorsed the Chief Executive’s Statement of Control.
The Audit Committee reviewed the Trust’s first Annual Quality Account, and endorsed the qualitative and quantitative statements contained in it subject to assurances being obtained from the Divisional Chairs.
The Audit Committee noted that the External Auditors had commenced their ALE scoring of the Trust and had allocated the Trust a 3 (Good) rating in the first three ALE categories of Financial Management, Internal Control and Value For Money.  The two other areas of enquiry, Reporting and Financial Standing that contribute to the overall ALE score will be assessed later in the year.

The Audit Committee received the annual report on Counter Fraud and congratulated the Trust’s Counter Fraud Officer on the good work she had done and endorsed the recommendation that she present to the Board on the work of Counter Fraud in the Trust later in the year.

The Chair thanked Mike Rappolt for his management of the Audit Committee.

The Board approved and accepted the final version of the Financial Accounts and the letter of representation.

The Board endorsed the Audit Committee Annual work plan.
	D Richings

D Richings
Nov 10

	
	
	

	10.32
	Reports from Executive Directors and Committees
	

	
	
	

	10.32.1
	Care and Environment progress report – TB(10)43 / TB(10)44
Neal Deans presented the Care & Environment report and updated on the need for installing three generators on site to ensure business continuity.

The results from the recent PEAT Survey were noted together with the detailed action plan.  It was noted that the action plan is monitored at the monthly matron team meetings.
	

	
	
	

	10.32.2
	Report from St George’s University of London (SGUL) – TB(10)45
An update had been received from Sean Hilton on the recent activity at SGUL.  It was agreed that in future the report would reflect more on the interface, joint initiatives and efficiency measures between the Trust and SGUL.
It was agreed that the Board would like to receive a presentation from SGUL about their academic links with the Trust.
It was suggested that a joint Board to Board meeting would be arranged with SGUL and the proposals for discussion will be agreed in advance.
	S Hilton

P Jenkinson

S Hilton
P Jenkinson

	
	
	

	10.32.3
	Medical Director’s Report

Mike Bailey gave a verbal report which highlighted the changes which are occurring with the Clinical Management Board meeting.  The following changes have been agreed.
· Following the successful development of the three Divisional structures which now meet regularly, the Clinical Management Board will now meet monthly instead of fortnightly.

· The Clinical Management Board will now focus on Clinical Governance, Patient Safety, disseminating learning from SUI’s across the divisions, and division to division learning.

· A smaller group will be set up which will be called the Clinical Management Group, this will consist of the three Divisional Chairs, two Medical Directors, Director of Nursing and Chief Operating Officer to look at the operational and Clinical management of the Trust.

· The three Divisional Chairs will be invited to the Directors team meetings on a quarterly basis and that meeting will be given over to the Divisional Chairs to discuss their issues directly with the Executive Team.

These changes have been a result of discussions with Divisional Chairs; they meet with their support and address some of their concerns.  It will reduce the number of meetings and will enhance the lines of reporting.
	

	10.33
	ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS
	

	10.33.1
	Foundation Trust Launch
The Chair reminded those present that the launch of the Foundation Trust Public Consultation would be taking place at 18.00 after the Board meeting.
	

	
	
	

	10.34
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

It was noted that one question had been received in advance of the meeting and it was agreed that the question would be answered outside of the meeting.
Donald Roy raised a question around the quality and reliability of the Trust income for 2010/2011.  Firstly, how much of the business is with the Channel Islands and secondly financially challenged commissioners?

Richard Eley reported that the income from the Channel Islands is relatively small, approximately £500-£600k for cardiac services.

It was noted that income from Sutton and Merton PCT who are financially challenged is important to the Trust.  Being a University Hospital, the Trust is not reliant on one PCT and it is the PCT’s responsibility to manage their resources.  Work is taking place to manage frequent attendees to A&E so that their care and Trust resources can be managed better.

Concern was raised around antibiotic prescribing.  Alison Robertson acknowledged the importance of correct prescribing.  There is a dedicated Trust pharmacist to ensure the correct antibiotics are being prescribed for the correct length of time and a number of audits take place to ensure there is compliance with the guidelines and stop dates. It is important that the Trust works together with the Community pharmacists to ensure the prescribing guidelines are followed across both hospital and community services.
	

	
	
	

	10.35
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting of the Trust Board will be held on 27 July 2010 at 2.00pm in the Philip Constable Board Room.
	

	
	
	


	Date
	Action
	Lead / Date Due
	Outcome

	March 2010

Action plan
	Estates Strategy – being re-written and will be reviewed in September 2010 with the updated details.
	N Deans

Sept 2010
	

	March 2010

Action plan
	Written contracts with SGUL to be in place by end of July 2010

SLA’s/Written contracts with all other organisations to be in place by December 2010
	R Eley

July 2010

R Eley

January 2011
	

	March 2010

Action Plan
	Results from the recent PICKER survey to be reviewed at the July TB meeting.
	A Robertson

July 2010
	

	May 2010
	Presentation on Counter Fraud to the Trust Board
	D Richings
Nov 2010
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